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About seven years ago my husband and I set up our wills with a discretionary trust scheme on the house.   Our solicitor said this would help us avoid paying inheritance tax (IHT) to benefit our children.  But last week I read in the papers that this scheme no longer works.  Is that right?

You’re talking here of the case of Phizackerley.  The scheme in your wills has long been a popular scheme with specialist will solicitors for married clients with children because it can save the estate from being bunched up with the survivor.  Ideally the first to die should just give the whole of the nil rate band direct to the children.  That’s nice and easy and totally tax free.  But not many of us can afford to do that, especially if the major asset is the house.

Under the scheme, the half share of the house of the first to die is transferred to a trust, thus using the nil rate band of the first to die.  That way the size of the survivor’s estate is reduced, so saving IHT on their death, but the survivor can still have the use of the house.  The savings can be as much as £120,000.

But there’s always been a bit of a battle with the Revenue (HMRC).  If the half share just stays in the names of the executors, then when the house is sold there may be a liability to Capital Gains Tax – since the personal residence exemption no longer applies.  To avoid this, the half share is loaned to the survivor.  Since the survivor now has the whole house, no CGT applies, but they have a debt against their estate, which reduces its size. HMRC can see this as artificial.  

And this is where Dr Phizackerley’s arrangements fell foul of HMRC.  He had worked though his life and bought a house in joint names in 1992 when he retired.  Because his wife had never worked, HMRC said that Dr Phizackerley must have provided all the money to buy it and he had therefore provided her with a gift.  An anti-avoidance measure says that a loan of an asset back to the person who gifted it to you in the first place, won’t be regarded as a genuine loan.  

If therefore, like most couples these days, you’ve both contributed financially to the purchase costs of your home, you should still be OK.  But I’d still pay an update visit to your solicitor – the scheme seems to mutate every couple of years.  After five years, you need to make sure you’ve got the latest version.

